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IN THE MATTER OF the Ontario Energy Board Act, 1998, S.O. 1998, c.O.15, Sch. B;

AND IN THE MATTER OF an Application by Enbridge Gas Distribution Inc. for an Order or Orders approving or fixing rates for the sale, distribution, transmission and storage of gas commencing January 1, 2008.

AND IN THE MATTER OF an Application by Union Gas Ltd. ("Union Gas") for an Order or Orders approving or fixing rates for the sale, distribution, transmission and storage of gas commencing January 1, 2008.

AND IN THE MATTER OF a motion by Union Gas for review of a previous Board decision.

FACTUM
of the School Energy Coalition

1. The facts as set forth in the Factum of Union Gas are correct in all material respects, and do not need to be repeated here.
2. At the July 13, 2007 hearing the School Energy Coalition took the position that the applications of EGD and Union should be heard together, both for regulatory efficiency reasons and to ensure that consistent decisions would be made. We believe that position is no longer sustainable in light of intervening events.
3. Since that time, it has become clear that the delays EGD is experiencing in getting their evidence prepared have been, and will continue to be, much longer than the Board believed on July 13th.  It now appears clear that EGD is not only being delayed by the lateness of the 2007 rate case, but also by the inherent complexity of the model they are proposing.  As we saw on Issues Day, while all issues relate to both utilities, many of those issues are materially more complicated when applied to EGD than to Union.
4. We also note that information continues to flow in, with more still expected, and we have little confidence that the current schedule will be able to be maintained.  For example, we believe there is a reasonable likelihood that there will be disputes over what information has been provided, and whether further information is necessary.  Hopefully, that can be avoided, but we point out to the Board that there is no room in the current joint schedule for that kind of issue to be dealt with.  
5. As a result of the continuing delays, and even without any new delays, it now appears to us unlikely that rates will be in place for both utilities, if they remain on the same track, before July 1, 2008.  Schools are strongly opposed to this kind of ratemaking, and will likely wish to oppose the retroactive impact of rates delayed that long.  However, it will be difficult for us to do so with respect to Union, who would legitimately say that the delays are not of their making.

6. We also note that, because of the simpler nature of the Union application, there is a greater likelihood that Union will reach a settlement with the intervenors.  Conceivably a full settlement could allow Union’s rates – if they are on a separate track – to be in place by January 1, 2008.  The possibility that Union and the intervenors will settle is, in our view, significantly reduced if Union and EGD remain in a joint process.

7. Those things having been said, in our view the relief sought by Union is too strong.  Depending on how it is implemented, the result could be a high level of duplication as issues addressed in the Union proceeding would have to be addressed again, possibly with a new panel and/or new evidence, in an EGD proceeding.  This is wasteful.

8. We therefore propose that the Board keep Union and EGD in a combined proceeding before one panel, but establish a revised procedural order in which the steps for the Union part of the proceeding are separate from the steps for the EGD part of the proceeding.  Union’s process would be speeded up, since less has to be done, and EGD’s process could proceed at whatever pace is appropriate to the evidence and the need to get the right answer.  The advantages to this are that a) the same panel would hear all of the evidence, b) evidence led in one part of the proceeding would be available for use in the other part of the proceeding, and c) there would continue to be a common issues list for both utilities.
9. We note in passing that one casualty of this approach may be the issue of weather risk.  That is a substantial subject, and one that could delay Union if the issue must be considered before Union’s rates are finalized.  Since Schools are the party that pushed for this to be included, we believe that it may be appropriate for the Board to defer it to a phase II, so that Union can have an expedited process, and EGD can proceed on the regular schedule.  Union and EGD would both, we believe, be in a better position to deal with this after the initial rate decisions have been made.  

10. We therefore propose that the Board prepare a new procedural order, with Union and EGD on separate tracks within the same proceeding, with a view to expediting the Union process and giving them at least the chance of having a timely rate order.
All of which is respectfully submitted.


Jay Shepherd, Shibley Righton LLP

Counsel for the School Energy Coalition
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